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If you haven’t seen the amazing collection of 

Civil War artifacts, papers, photographs, etc. at 

the William Rea Museum, you are missing an 

important display of historic memorabilia. 

 

 To commemorate  

the 150 years since the  

Civil War, the Murfrees- 

boro Historical Association  

held the first in a series of  

exhibits displaying some  

outstanding Civil War  

artifacts at the Rea Mus- 

eum. In addition to the  

event which was held in  

April of this year, MHA  

is planning Murfreesboro’s 

first Civil War Reenact- 

ment on October 8th & 9th,  

2011.  

 

The event will  

feature: 

 Encampments 

 Historic District Tours 

 Book Signings 

 Artillery Drills 

 Children’s Activities 

 Food Vendors 

 Musket Competition 

 Skirmish 

 Cannon Fire 

 

Admission is $10.00 for adults. Children under 

12 (accompanied by a paid adult) are admitted 

FREE! 

Mr. Joe Minton, R.Ph, well known in the community 

as Dr. Joe (owner and pharmacist at Colonial 

Pharmacy), has provided many of the articles on 

display in the Rea Museum. There are swords, rifles, a 

camp seat, a cannon, uniforms, one of which is the 

     uniform 

     worn by the 

     character, 

     Ashley  

     Wilkes, of 

     “Gone With 

     The Wind,” 

     and too many 

     other items to 

     list. 

      

     Mr. John R.

     M. Lawrence, 

     ECU, has 

     loaned MHA 

     the four 

     volumes of  

     “A Roster of 

     N.C. Troops” 

     that John 

     Wheeler 

     Moore wrote 

     and used for 

     reference. We 

also have an original portrait of Mr. John Wheeler 

Moore circa 1856-57. Mr. Lawrence also provided us 

with the “History of North Carolina,” two volumes, 

Written by John Wheeler Moore. These items are on 

loan until November 1, 2011.     

 MHA also owns and has on display period 

clothing, a pair of slave shoes, a silver dish, 

photographs, and other items. 

 If you haven’t been to the Rea Museum to see 

the Civil War exhibit, you are  missing a rare 

opportunity to see one of the finest collections in the 

area. 

CIVIL WAR EXHIBIT AT WILLIAM REA MUSEUM 
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Dear Friends, 

 

Great News! Irene is gone. We had some  

Trees down throughout the Historic 

District but hope they will be cleared 

Soon. There are ground crews busy cleaning trash 

all around. 

 

We have a big fall lineup, including two Student 

Tour days, the Civil War Living History and Re-

enactment, and lots of activities that need your 

assistance, if possible. 

 

Thanks for your help and I do appreciate your 

continued interest in the Murfreesboro Historical 

Association’s efforts to preserve and educate.  

 

 

          

 

 John Woodard 

 
 

  

 

 

 

      MHA Executive Committee   
 

  President: John Woodard 

  Vice-President: Hal Thomas 

  Secretary: SuEllen Askew 

  Treasurer: Carol Lassiter 

  Property Managers: 

   Norman Buskill 

   Linwood Taylor 

   Lamar Van Brackle 

  Jefcoat Director: Colon Ballance 

  Office Administrator: Brenda Watson 

 

Call for Articles and Photos 
Members are encouraged to submit history-

related articles or photographs for publication 

in the King’s Landing. Submit your house 

histories, personal accounts of family members,  

significant photographs, etc., to the newsletter. 

Let future generations benefit from you! 

 

         *****  *****  *****  *****  *****   

 

 Publication Schedule 

The King’s Landing is published three times a 

year, in January, June and September.  Please 

submit articles, news briefs, photographs, etc.,  

in the month prior to publishing. 

 

         *****  *****  *****  *****  *****   

2011 Calendar of Events 
   

Oct. 8 & 9  Civil War Reenactment 
 
 

October 19 & 26 Student Tours 
 
 

 

November 15  Annual Soup & 

Sandwich 

 

December 8 & 9 26th Annual  

   Candlelight Christmas 

   “Home for the Holidays” 
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The 15th North Carolina Cavalry Battalion 

by Donald “Dee” Rollman 

 

In 1895 a man named Walter C. Clark solicited high ranking officers from each of North 

Carolina’s battalions to write descriptions of their units’ activities during what is now known as the Civil 

War.  Mr. Clark served during the war and was awarded the rank of Lieutenant Colonel.  Colonel Clark 

sought to have these accounts written while enough veterans still lived to record them.  He originally 

intended to compile these accounts into one book.  However, so much information was accumulated that 

Clark ended up publishing a five volume set of books titled “Histories of the Several Regiments and 

Battalions from North Carolina in the Great War 1861-1865”.  Thanks to the efforts of Col. Clark and the 

many veterans who wrote the accounts contained therein some of the experiences of North Carolina’s 

soldiers during the Civil War survive for posterity.  Clark’s “Histories…” is the seminal work on North 

Carolina’s armed forces in the war. 

One man Clark requested to write an account for his work was Murfreesboro resident James 

Madison Wynns.  Mr. Wynns had served as a Lieutenant Colonel and as commander of the 15th Battalion, 

N.C. Cavalry.  The 15th battalion, along with the 68th N.C. infantry, were formed for the purpose of the 

protection of Eastern North Carolina and ultimately served in that region and in tidewater Virginia.  The 

15th saw a fair amount of action during the latter part of the war and fought until the last days of that 

conflict. 

   Col. Wynns agreed to write an account of his battalion’s wartime  

    activities and this account can be found in the fourth volume of Clark’s  

    “Histories…”.  While Col. Wynns is cited as the author the large majority 

    of the account is quoted from a letter written by Wynn’s assistant  

    quartermaster of the battalion, Baldy Ashburn Capehart.  Between  

    Wynns’ and Capehart’s descriptions of the 15th some vivid details of their 

    war activities can be learned. 

    The 15th Cavalry and 68th Infantry entered training in   

    Murfreesboro beginning July 22nd, 1863.  James Wynns was selected  

    from the 19th NC battalion and promoted to Lieutenant Colonel in order to 

    lead the 15th.  Another Murfreesboro resident to serve in this battalion was 

    John Norfleet Vaughan.  After their training period the two battalions  

    were relocated to Weldon where they set up a headquarters which 

remained there through the fall and winter of 1863.  Once placed into action the 15th joined the forces of 

Confederate General M.W. Ransom to raid various points in Eastern North Carolina which were then 

under the control of the Union.  The purposes of these raids were to capture badly needed supplies as well 

as to harass and harm the enemy.  Col. Wynns describes one of these raids during which their cavalry 

chased the Union soldiers for six miles along the Dismal Swamp canal.  The bulk of the enemy troops 

eventually escaped their pursuers near Deep Creek but not before the 15th had captured a few and killed or 

wounded many.  Most of these casualties were left in the swamp.  The 15th battalion had few casualties 

from the encounter and captured a substantial amount of supplies belonging to the Union army. 

As a result of a great need for more troops in southern Virginia the command of the 15th NC 

Cavalry was transferred to the “Blackwater line” with the new headquarters near Franklin, VA.  The 

Blackwater line was a line of earthworks stretching 50 miles along the Blackwater River from Zuni, VA, 

to the North Carolina border.  This was meant to help defend Richmond from a Union invasion from the 

direction of Suffolk.  The North attacked the line multiple times but was never able to cross the river for 

any significant period. 

Assistant Quartermaster Baldy Capehart describes some actions of the 15th along the Blackwater 

line.  He cites one engagement with Dodge’s New York cavalry, supported by Union artillery, putting up a 

strong fight while trying to penetrate the line.  Col. Wynns arrived with more of the battalion and fought 

the enemy from late morning to nightfall, the moon providing ample light.  However, the enemy was  
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The 26th Annual Candlelight Christmas Tour 
“Home for the Holidays” 

 
Do you remember the childhood excitement that Christmas evoked? This year, as you 
come “Home for the Holidays” in Murfreesboro, you will experience that same 
enthusiasm you felt as a child. As you tour our quaint historic town, you’ll enjoy the 
festive decorations, bedecked halls,  illuminated walkways, Christmas melodies, and 
friendly faces.  
 
The Murfreesboro Historical Association, Inc. invites you and your family to attend the  
26th annual Candlelight Christmas in Historic Murfreesboro on Thursday and 
Friday, the evenings of  December 8th & 9th, 2011, from 4:00 until 8:30 pm. 
(You must begin your tour no later than 6:30 p.m.  Dinner is served after 5:30.) 
 
The evening program includes 10 different  
period locations (1790s—1870s)  — AND you  
are in for some amazing surprises with two   
new private homes on the tour, re- 
designed exhibits, live entertainment,  
a Progressive Dinner embellished with  
delicious North Carolina specialties, culmin- 
ating with a full course meal and home-made  
desserts at the beautiful Hertford Academy.   
 
Listen to performances by  local artists,  
docents telling historic tales of Murfreesboro’s  
founding families, and, be careful, you may  
meet a ghost along the way. Ride on a horse  
and carriage, horse and wagon, or take a tram  
ride to the decadent holiday dinner. 
 
 
Individuals, families, church groups, and  
civic organizations are urged to join in the  
celebration. Tickets are $27.00 per adult  
and $10.00 for children under age 12  
(5 years and under are free). 
 
Reservations are required and tickets must be purchased in advance. Check, 
cash, or credit cards are accepted. For additional information call (252) 398-5922. 
 
We look forward to celebrating the holiday with you. Come to Historic Murfreesboro for 
an evening of traditional Christmas  fanfare. 
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(15th NC Cavalry Battalion continued from page 3) 

 

determined and ultimately divided its forces and crossed the river to attack the 15th from behind.  The NC 

cavalry was forced to retreat several miles to a bridge on the Nottoway River before they were able to turn 

back the advance of the Union troops. 

 

In general, the 15th Battalion, along with the other Confederate forces guarding the Blackwater 

line, lost relatively few men owing to the earthen “breastworks” constructed to shield the defenders while 

allowing them to fire upon the attacking enemy troops.  .The Union forces made one last, concerted 

attempt to break through the Blackwater line on the morning of April 1, 1865.  They had moved south at 

dawn and made their attack in an area known as South Quay.  The Union troops were ultimately repulsed.  

Capehart noted the loss of one man during this battle.  Joe Watford, “as brave and gallant a fellow as ever 

wielded a sabre”, was wounded on the bank of the river.  Under duress his fellow soldiers tried to raise 

him back into his saddle but he refused, imploring them to save themselves just before he died. 

 

  B.A. Capehart describes one other unusual event in which the 15th took part.  At  

   some point late in the war Robert E. Lee had made an agreement with Union  

   forces to allow a Union steamboat to pass by the Confederate guards and land in  

   Confederate territory near the Nottoway Bridge where the 15th had stopped the  

   Union’s advance previously.  The purpose of this was to allow the trade of certain 

   materials, in this case cotton for the North and hospital supplies for the South.  At 

   this point the Confederacy was in desperate need of all supplies including  

   medicine, and presumably the war had caused a shortage of cotton in the North.   

   The hospital supplies were meant not only for Confederate troops but also for the 

   many Union POWs imprisoned in the area.  This event led to problems for the 

15th Cavalry.  Capeheart, being Quartermaster, had the duty of overseeing this unusual transaction.  After 

he confirmed the ship’s credentials the boat was unloaded of the medical supplies including liquor 

intended for sterilization and anesthetic purposes.  Capehart received a promise from the Captain 

overseeing the soldiers guarding the ship that no man would take any of the liquor for their own use.  

However, after the Quartermaster left this same Captain filled the men’s canteens with liquor.  Soon the 

soldiers were drunk and belligerent and two began to brawl.  At one point a soldier named Joe Askew 

struck another soldier named Davis with his canteen.  Davis retaliated by grabbing Askew’s rifle and 

shooting him through the body, the bullet then wounding a third soldier by the name of White.  As a result 

Davis ran off (and apparently escaped), Askew died from the injury, and White’s arm was disabled.  

Capehart noted how this tragedy, along with being reduced to trading with their enemy, depressed the 

men’s morale and brought about the feeling that the war’s end was overdue. 

 

The 15th NC Cavalry never surrendered.  In the final days of the war, after hearing of Lee’s 

surrender at Appomatox, the 15th moved to join General Johnston’s forces in Greensboro.  At Ridgeway, 

north of Raleigh, they learned that Johnston had also surrendered, effectively surrendering the 15th along 

with the rest of the Confederate soldiers in the state.  The 15th Cavalry took no parole and returned to their 

homes with their guns and horses.  Wynn’s account is signed 30 May, 1901, Murfreesboro, NC. 

 
      ### 
 
 
 
Note: Mr. Donald “Dee” Rollman is a regular contributor to the King’s Landing. He is the son of 
Roger Rollman, owner of the Melrose House. 
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2011 MHA Membership Roster (Lifetime members are listed on page 8.) 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
     
 
 
       
  
 
 
  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Dr. and Mrs. Michael Alston 

Mrs.SuEllen Askew 

Mr. and Mrs. Charles Aycock 

Mr. and Mrs. Colon Ballance 

Mr. and Mrs. Edward Banks 

Mr. and Mrs. Tim Barnes 

Mr. and Mrs. Michael Basnight 

Mrs. Clara Bell 

Mr. and Mrs. Joel Bennett 

Mr. and Mrs. Raymond Benthall 

Mr. and Mrs. Danny Blowe 

Mr. & Mrs. Roy Boyette 

Ms. Laurie Brook and Mr. Randy Roberts 

Mr. and Mrs. Wayne Brown 

Mr. and Mrs. Bill Brown 

Mr. and Mrs. Bynum Brown 

Ms. Suzanne Brown 

Ms. Dianne Bryant 

Mr. and Mrs. W. C. Bryant 

Mr. and Mrs. Michael Bunch 

Mr. and Mrs. Percy Bunch 

Mr. and Mrs. Norman Buskill 

Mr. and Mrs. Jim Cain 

Dr. Lee and Dr. Hilary Canipe 

Mr. Robert Carr 

Mr. and Mrs. E. Rawls Carter 

Mrs.  Bois Cartwright 

Reverend and Mrs. Tom Caulkins 

Mr. Earl Chappell 

Mr. and Mrs. Herman Clark 

Mr. and Mrs. Clif Collins 

Mr. Ed Copeland 

Mr. & Mrs. Don Craft 

Mr. and Mrs. David Csuzdi 

Mrs.Myrle Curle 

Mr. and Mrs. Van Cuthrell 

Mrs. Lella Darden 

Mr. Grady Davis 

Ms. Elma Davis 

Mrs. Brenda Davis 

Mr. and Mrs. David Day 

Mrs. Gladys DeJesus 

Mr. and Mrs. Joe Dickerson 

Mr. and Mrs. Stan Dixon 

Mr. and Mrs. Don Johnson 

Mr.Dodson  Doughtie 

Mr. Ryland Duke 

Mr. and Mrs. Bill Earley 

Mr. and Mrs. James Eason 

Mr. and Mrs. E. R. Evans 

Mr. and Mrs. Ernie Evans 

Mr. and Mrs. George Evans 

Mr. and Mrs. Terry Evans 

Mr. Joseph Everette 

Dr. and Mrs. Garth Faile 

Mr. James Farmer 

Captain and Mrs. David Farnham 

Ms. Lynne Fleischman 

Mr. and Mrs. Gene Flowers 

Mr.Cecil Forehand 

Mr. and Mrs.Steve Fowler 

Mr. and Mrs. Robert Futrell 

Mr. and Mrs. William Futrell 

Mr. Larry Futrell 

Mrs. Aldeen Gatewood 

Mr. and Mrs. Ken Glover 

Mr. and Mrs. Jimmy Gray 

Mr.& Mrs. Fenton Griffith 

Mr. William Hall 

Mrs. Mary Hammel 

Mr. and Mrs. David Harris 

Mr. and Mrs. Frank Harris 

Mrs. Mary Harris 

Mrs. Alice Linda Hassell 

Mr. and Mrs. Jerry Hawkins 

Mr. and Mrs. Brian Hedspeth 

Mr. and Mrs. Dennis Helsel 

Mr. and Mrs. Dickie Hoggard 

Mr. William Hopkins 

Mrs. Mary Lee Hoyt 

Mr. and Mrs. Carl Hunsicker 

Mr. and Mrs. James Hutchinson 

Ms. Emily Isaacson and Mr. William Bradley 

Mrs. Jerry Jackson 

Mr. and Mrs. Johnny Jenkins 

Mr. and Mrs. Dan Johnson 

Mr. and Mrs. Tom Jones 

Mr. Buddy Hugh Jones 

Ms. Alice Eley Jones 

Mr. and Mrs. Charles Jones 
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Dr. and Mrs. Colin Jones 

Ms. John Jones 

Ms. Elsie Jordan 

Mr. and Mrs. Wingate Joyner, Jr. 

Dr. and Mrs. Simon Khoury 

Mrs. Sally Koestler 

Mrs. Rita Lane 

Mr. and Mrs. Dale Lassiter 

Mr. William Lawrence 

Mr. and Mrs. Clayton Lewis 

Ms. Penny Lewter 

Mr. & Mrs.  Steven Lewter 

Mr. and Mrs. Hal Liverman 

Mr. Fred Livermon 

Ms. Sheryl Long 

Dr. and Mrs. B. Franklin Lowe 

Mr. & Mrs. Roger Maddox 

Ms. Amy Marriott 

Mr. and Mrs. Richard McElfresh 

Mr. Sterry McGee 

Ms. Jessie McLam 

Mrs. Margaret McLean 

Mr. and Mrs. Ben McLean 

Mr. and Mrs. Joe Minton 

Mr. and Mrs. David Moose 

Mr. and Mrs. Robert Mudrick 

Mr. Connie Musha 

Mr. Dale Neighbors 

Mrs. Carol Nickolaus 

Mr. Robert McCracken 

Mr. and Mrs. Bill Parker 

Mr. and Mrs. Joseph Parker 

Mr. and Mrs. W. J. Parker 

Judge J. Richard Parker 

Mrs. Barbara Parramore 

Mrs. Derusha Phillips 

Mr. and Mrs. Dewey Phillips 

Mr. George Pipkin 

Mr. Bruce Pulliam 

Mr. and Mrs. Edward Rainey 

Mr. and Mrs. Chuck Revelle 

Mrs. Margaret Revelle 

Mr. and Mrs. James Guy Revelle, III 

Mrs. Gertrude Revelle 

Mr. and Mrs. John Revelle 

Mr. and Mrs. Riddick Revelle 

Dr. and Mrs. Albert Roper 

Mrs. Winfield Sapp 

Dr. and Mrs. Charles Sawyer 

Mr. Albert Secor 

Mr. and Mrs. Warren Sexton 

Mrs. Jean Sharp 

Mr. and Mrs.  James Shotwell 

Mr. and Mrs. Al Smith 

Mr. and Mrs. John Smith 

Mr. and Mrs. Bill Sowell 

Mr. and Mrs. Stephen Spruill 

Mr. and Mrs. J. Lewis Storey 

Mr. & Mrs. O. S. Suiter 

Mr. and Mrs. John Sullin 

Mr. John Tayloe 

Dr. and Mrs. Julian Taylor 

Mr. and Mrs. Linwood Taylor 

Mr. and Mrs. Hal Thomas 

Mr. and Mrs. Kenny Thomas 

Mrs. Brenda Tinkham 

Mr. and Mrs. Harold Tucker 

Mr. and Mrs. Robert Tucker 

Mr. and Mrs. Toby Tyler 

Ms. Betsey Urquhart 

Mr. Tom Urquhart 

Captain and Mrs. Lamar Van Brackle 

Mr. and Mrs. Albert W. Vann 

Mr. and Mrs. William Shurley Vann 

Mr. and Mrs. Hugh Vincent 

Mr. Charles Vincent 

Dr. and Mrs. Thomas Vinson 

Mr. and Mrs. Calvin Vinson 

Ms. Shirley Vinson 

Mr.  Dean Wagenbach 

Mrs. Yvonne Warren 

Reverend and Mrs. Arthur Warren, Jr. 

Mr. and Mrs. Parker Watson, Jr. 

Ms. Marjorie Way 

Mr. Garry Whitaker 

Dr. and Mrs. M. Christopher White 

Ms. Rebecca White 

Mr. William Whitley 

Ms. S. Robin Wiggs 

Mr. and Mrs. Marion Williams 

Mr. & Mrs. Phil Williams 

Mrs. Becky Willson 

Mr.  Samuel Winborne 

Mr. and Mrs. Thomas Winston 

Mr. and Mrs. James Womble 

Mr. and Mrs. John Woodard 

Mr. Rob Woodard 

Mr. and Mrs. S. T. Wrenn 



Mr. and Mrs. Alexander Barnes 

Mr. and Mrs. Irving Belk 

Mrs. J. William Copeland 

Mrs. Charles DeLoatch, Jr. 

Dr. and Mrs. Kirk Dickie 

Mrs. Joseph Dixon 

Ms. Betty Duke 

Mr. and Mrs. Ray Felton 

Dr. Gloria F. Graham 

Mr. and Mrs. Richard Hammel 

Ms. Louise Harris 

Dr. and Mrs. Donald L. Henson 

Mr. and Mrs. Bob Hill, Sr. 

Mr. and Mrs. Lloyd L. Hill 

Mr. Reese Honn 

Mr. Brady C. Jefcoat 

Mr. Wayland Jenkins 

Honorable and Mrs. John R. Jordan, Jr. 

Ms. Emma Jane Lackey 

Mr. and Mrs. L. C. Lackey 

Mr. William Ivey Long 
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Thanks to Our Life Memberships: 

Mr. and Mrs. Charles Lowe 

Mr. and Mrs. Paul D. Camp Marks 

Ms. Rachel Modlin 

Mr. James R. Moore 

Mr. James Elliott Moore 

Mr. and Mrs. M. C. Newsom III 

Mr. and Mrs. Robert Parker 

Mr. and Mrs. John B. Parker 

Mr. and Mrs. Brinson Paul 

Mr. and Mrs. Charles B. Pond III 

Mr. and Mrs. J. Ward Purrington 

Mr. Roger Rollman 

Mr. Charles Lee Smith III 

Mr. and Mrs. James Sterling 

Mrs. A. Reynold Tucker 

Mr. Jesse E . Vaughan 

Mrs. Marvin Ward 

Mr. and Mrs. Robert Warren 
Mrs. Harry  W. Whitley 

Mr. and Mrs. James H. Wilson 

Ms. Elizabeth Winborne Woltz 

 

CIVIL WAR DONATIONS 

 

The Murfreesboro Historical Association will be commemorating the Civil War Sesquicentennial for the 

next few years. In order for us to provide programs and events that are open to the public, we are 

requesting local companies, organizations, and individuals to make financial donations. No amount is too 

small — you may send a check to MHA, P.O. Box 3, Murfreesboro, NC 27855. 

M H A  F i n a n c i a l  U p d a t e .  

Special Events during the first half 

of 2011: 

 

Two nights at Watermelon Festival 

BINGO: 

 $621.65 
 

Thursday—Saturday — Watermelon 

Festival Hot Fudge Cake Booth: 

 

 $2,445.14 
 

Thank you to all the volunteers that 

made these events successful! 


